Andrew G. Irwin

13A Henderson Street

Garran

ACT    2605

The Secretary

Economics Legislation Committee

Department of the Senate

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600
9 October 2002

Dear Secretary,

Submission to the Inquiry into the Provision of the Excise Tariff Amendment Bill (No. 1) 2002 and the Customs Tariff Amendment Bill (No. 2) 2002

My name is Andrew Irwin; I am a graduate from the Australian National University in Economics in Honours.  In my Honours year, last year, I completed the thesis component of the course with my thesis “Fine Vintages? A Study into Wine Taxation in Australia.” (Attached) The thesis presents an in-depth examination of the wine market in Australia and the externalities arising from wine consumption in Australia, leading to a conclusion that a volumetric tax of  $13.60 would be optimal (given the data available at the time) to account for the externalities arising from wine consumption. 

I believe my thesis would be of value to the Committee in its inquiry into the Excise Tariff Amendment Bill (No.1) 2002 and the Customs Tariff Amendment Bill (No.2) 2002 as it presents a detailed examination of alcohol taxation issues, focussing on wine. 

Two developments since the completion of my thesis warrant mention herein. First, the above-mentioned Bills currently before the Committee seek to introduce new, lower excise rates for mid and low alcohol packaged beer, replacing the pre-existing ad valorem State Low-Alcohol Subsidies.  These Bills are to be commended for not only providing nation-wide administrative benefits, but also for approaching a health issue (encouraging the consumption of low-alcohol beer in preference to full strength beer) using the more appropriate method of volumetric taxation. This approach removes anomalies, that are open to abuse by producers, inherent in the ad valorem taxation of alcoholic products. 

The second development is the completion of a published version of a discussion paper which I had used as a reference in my thesis: Wittwer, Glyn and Anderson, Kym Impact of the GST and Wine Tax Reform on Australia’s Wine Industry: A CGE Analysis. Australian Economic Papers, March 2002, pp69-81.  

The core results of the paper’s analysis suggest that, as expected, the introduction of a revenue neutral volumetric wine tax would clearly benefit the premium wine sector (a large growth sector in the industry) and would have an ambiguous effect on the non-premium sector.  The paper largely ignores externalities and focuses on the effects on the wine industry (production, costs, prices, consumption and so forth).  The paper does comment that “…the perceived health benefits of moderate wine consumption are encouraging the industry to argue that net externalities of moderate wine consumption are positive, not negative, and so the WET should be removed.” (Ibid, p80). However, this argument assumes that all, or the large majority of, wines are consumed in a moderate fashion. To make this assumption ignores the large volume of cask wine in the Australian market (55 per cent of the volume of the still wine market in 2000/01 – see attached).  Several sources, including the Industry Commission’s 1995 Report on the Wine Industry in Australia, acknowledge that cask wine is often consumed in circumstances that can increase alcohol-related negative externalities.  As such, the effect of the large cask wine market in Australia points to net negative externalities from wine consumption, and a case for a top-up tax one wine. Attempts to establish the effect of alcohol taxation on Australia are not complete if they consider solely the industry and ‘other sectors’, the must include the welfare changes that follow from changes in the externalities associated with alcohol consumption. To properly account for externalities and to ensure that cheap products are not prone to abuse, a volumetric tax on wine is the most appropriate solution. 

The Bills currently before the Committee take the correct approach to encouraging the consumption of low-alcohol beers solely through a volumetric rate.  It is my submission that the same approach should be applied to discourage the abuse of cheap wine products such as cask wine. 

This submission, and the attached thesis and abstract are entirely my personal views.  I am employed on a casual basis at KPMG in Canberra and have had contact with alcohol tax issues in that capacity, but this submission and the attached thesis were prepared entirely by myself, in my own time, using only resources available to me in my personal, not professional, capacity.

Sincerely,

Andrew Irwin.

